WELLINGTON TOWN COUNCIL MINUTES 13 APRIL 2015

Minutes of the meeting of Wellington Town Council held in the United Reformed Church Hall, Fore Street, Wellington on Monday 13 April 2015 at 7.40p.m.
PRESENT: Councillor D Mitton (Mayor), 
Councillors R Bowrah, G Copley, P Critchard, A Govier, J Govier, J Lloyd, T Milton, J Reed, B Sparrow, A Sully, J Hunt and V. Stock-Williams
Greg Dyke (Town Clerk)

Debbie Bere (Assistant to the Town Clerk) 
277. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillors A Govier and Hunt declared personal interests as members of Somerset County Council and Taunton Deane Borough Council.
Councillors Bowrah, J Govier, Reed and Stock-Williams declared personal interests as members of Taunton Deane Borough Council.

Councillor Hunt declared an interest in Agenda item 9(c) as a member of the Museum Society and 11 as the responsible TDBC portfolio holder.

Councillor Stock-Williams declared an interest in Agenda item 9(e) as the Council’s representative on C.A.B. and item 12 in view of her involvement with Reminiscence Learning.
Councillor Milton declared a prejudicial interest in Agenda Item 9(a) as a member of the Wellington in Bloom Committee.

Councillor Mitton declared a personal and prejudicial interest in Agenda item 9(e) as a Trustee of C.A.B. and a personal interest in item 12 having visited the new premises of Reminiscence Learning.
Councillors A Govier, J Govier and Critchard all declared personal interests in Agenda item 9(b) in view of their involvement as volunteers with Churches Together.

278. MINUTES

The minutes of the Planning meeting of the Council and the ordinary meeting of the Council, both held on 2 March 2015, copies of which had been circulated, were taken as read and signed by the Mayor as correct.
279. POLICE REPORT 
Submitted a report outlining recent police activity in the town. Once again concern was expressed at the lack of any Police presence at the meeting. The Council were keen to continue working in collaboration with the local Police but it was clear that it now received an inferior service following the re-organisation of the Police areas.
280. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION TIME
(a) Paul Partington of the Open Spaces Society drew attention to the temporary closure of Footpath WG17/36. This was a well used local footpath. He felt that the County Council should be doing more to enable it to be reopened.
(b) Clifford Sweet raised the same issue in connection with WG 17/36.
Councillor Mitton, as the Parish Path Liaison Officer reported that he had raised this issue with the County Council.

Councillor Stock-Williams as Chair of the Footpaths Committee stated that the County Council had closed it because it was considered it to be dangerous for the public to use. This was because the narrow concrete path under the Thunder bridge flooded at times of high rainfall and the weir at the Sports centre was a very dangerous structure to try and negotiate safely.

The path was put on the Definitive Map with User evidence only, no historical evidence – maps or written records of public use or maintenance – was offered. Hence the argument that the public had accepted it in the state it had been for as many years as they had been using it. The Council may not have a liability to maintain it. It was suggested that Mr Partington discussed this with the Rights of Way Group Manager and try to identify alternative sources of funding for these very expensive repairs.
281. PROVISION OF DEFIBRILLATOR(S)
When considering the 2015/16 Budget, provision was made for the possible purchase of a defibrillator in the town centre.

In the meantime a separate approach had been received from a number of town centre traders who had said that they would like to see such a facility being made available.

Also the Council had learnt that the Wellington One team had been looking at a similar scheme. In those circumstances it made sense to draw all three strands together to see if this was something that the Town Council could develop further in partnership with Wellington One and with the support of local traders.

Wellington One was able to access units that had been nominated by the British Heart Foundation, the Ambulance service and were in widespread use across the country. Purchasing as an emergency service they were able to get a 35% discount on these units and the external mounted case.

CPR training and Defibrillator familiarisation had also been secured for all and any that wished to undertake it. This would be at no cost to individuals or organisations and would be supported by the 1team in partnership with HartStart and the Fire Service. 
Wellington One was able to make a contribution of £2,000 toward the overall cost. If the Town Council matched that figure there was a probability that three or even four units could be obtained. The exact location would need to be agreed and may be the subject to other consent or permission. There were sufficient funds within the Council’s budget to support the scheme.

RESOLVED that a contribution of £2,000 from the Community Safety budget be made towards the provision of defibrillators.
282. GRANTS
(a) Wellington in Bloom

An application for a grant of £1,000 had been received from Wellington in Bloom for its projects in 2015. The Town Council had supported Wellington in Bloom over many years for the work it did in and around the town. In addition to the usual contribution it made to the well being of the town it intended this year to participate in the 200th Commemoration of the Battle of Waterloo. The Finance Committee had considered the application earlier in the evening and had recommended that a grant of £1,000 be paid. 

RESOLVED that a grant of £1,000 be made from the 2014/15 budget.

(Councillor Milton declared a personal and prejudicial interest and left the meeting during the consideration of this item)
(b) Churches Together in Wellington

An application for a grant of £200 had been received from Churches Together in Wellington. This would be used towards the cost of the successful Howard Road Community Fun Day which the Council had supported in previous years. The Finance Committee had considered the application earlier in the evening and had recommended that a grant of £200 be paid.

RESOLVED that a grant of £200 be made from the 2014/15 budget. 

(c) Wellington Local History & Museum Society

The rent for the Museum was currently £1,000 p.a. In the past the Council had subsidised the Society to the extent that it charged only £250 p.a. The Internal Auditor identified this as an indirect grant and suggested that the full amount be charged but the Museum be grant aided to the same level that it was currently subsidised. This application for a grant of £750 was therefore in accordance with the Auditors’ suggestion. The Finance Committee had considered the application earlier in the evening and had recommended that a grant of £750 be paid.

RESOLVED that a grant of £750 be made from the 2014/15 budget. 

(d) 1st Wellington Scout Group
(Standing Orders were suspended to allow Nicki Woodgate of the 1st Wellington Scouts to address the Council)

An application for grant/loan/combination of both was submitted from the 1st Wellington Scout Group. A sum of £10,000 was being requested in order to submit a sealed bid to hopefully purchase woodland situated at Ruggin, West Buckland. The Finance Committee had considered the application earlier in the evening and had raised a number of concerns. There was little time before the bid had to be submitted, a significant amount of Council finance had been requested, the land was not within the Wellington town boundary, no other funding had been sought and any decision would bind the “new” Council after the forthcoming elections. The Council were supportive of the work that the Scouts did in the town and in the circumstances the Committee recommended that in the event of a successful bid for the land being submitted by the Scouts a grant of £1,000 be paid.

RESOLVED that in the event of a successful bid for the land being submitted by the Scouts a grant of £1,000 be made.

(e) Citizen’s Advice Bureau – Wellington Outreach

An application for a grant of “up to” £2,900 had been received from Taunton and District Citizen’s Advice Bureau which was the cost of providing an outreach service at Wellington. The Town Council had supported the CAB Outreach Service over a number of years and the amount applied for this year showed an increase in the amount awarded last year (£1,850). It was noted that the sums awarded over the last five years had not been increased greatly over that period. 
The Finance Committee had considered the application earlier in the evening and had recommended that a grant of £2,900 be paid.

RESOLVED that a grant of £2,900 be made.

(The Mayor (Councillor Mitton) declared a prejudicial interest in this application as a Trustee of C.A.B. and left the meeting during its consideration. Councillor Lloyd (Deputy Mayor) took the Chair for this item)

(Councillor Reed left the meeting at 8.40p.m.)
283. PUBLIC CONVENIENCES IN WELLINGTON

Further to Minute 173 (3 November 2014) the Town Clerk reported the following present position regarding the future operation of the public toilets in Wellington:
· Proposed Heads of Terms of a proposed lease for each facility had now been received and were submitted.

· TDBC, at its Council meeting on 24 February 2015 agreed an amendment to its General Fund Revenue Estimates which allocated £80k from reserves to reinstate public toilets that were to be closed. A copy of that amendment was attached for information.
· On 1 March 2015 the appropriate TDBC Executive Councillor made a decision to lease the three public conveniences to the Town Council. A copy of that decision was also submitted.
The stage had now been reached where the Town Council were almost in a position to go out to tender for the cleaning of all three public conveniences. A draft tender document had been prepared by the Town Clerk and was submitted.

However, the recent decision of TDBC to allocate money to reinstate toilets had caused considerable confusion. The Clerk had originally thought that this meant there would be a “reprieve” for a further year. This did not seem to be borne out by the Executive Decision which appeared to want this Council to proceed in any event. It was pointed out that the Town Council entered into these negotiations not because it had aspirations to run public toilets but because it did not want to see the facility taken away from the local community.

Despite being promised a condition survey had still not been received.

It was also noted that all the cubicles at Longforth Road were marked “out of order” and locked with the exception of one Ladies cubicle and the disabled person’s cubicle. In addition two cubicles at North Street were still closed and marked “out of order”.

The Town Clerk reported that he would expect to have a detailed lease from TDBC rather than just the proposed Heads of Terms that had currently been given.

In the circumstances he felt that there were still too many matters outstanding to invite tenders at this stage.

RESOLVED that TDBC be informed that the Town Council wished to continue discussions but would not be taking any further action until all outstanding matters had been satisfactorily dealt with. In the meantime it was hoped that TDBC would ensure that all the toilets were brought up to an acceptable standard and made available for use as quickly as possible.
284. BUS SERVICES

(a) Greenway Road, Rockwell Green

Notification had been received from WebberBus that it had regretfully had to withdraw the service from Greenway Road with effect from 13th April. They had had numerous small incidents with buses and parked cars which had made it more costly to serve than the revenue it collected. Webberbus would continue to serve the “top” road. If the situation were to change they may reconsider.

(b) Services 9A (Bishops Lydeard – Halse – Milverton – Wellington) and 10 (Bishops Lydeard – Halse – Milverton – Wellington)
Notification had also been received from Transporting Somerset that as a result of the recent bus subsidy funding consultation, service 9A was to be withdrawn from 20 May 2015 and Service 10 from 24 May. The service would be replaced by routed Demand Responsive Transport (DRT). 
RESOLVED that the reports be noted.

285. DEMENTIA FRIENDLY

(Standing Orders were suspended to allow Fiona Mahoney of Reminiscence Learning an opportunity to address the Council)

It was reported that on the pathway to Wellington becoming a dementia friendly town, Reminiscence Learning wished to use the town as a blueprint for Taunton Deane Borough Council. The organisation had recently moved to Tonedale and with the aid of the Town Council’s grant would be running community activity projects in Wellington aimed at the older person and their carers or family members, in particular those living with dementia. 

RESOLVED that the position be noted.
286. COUNCIL INCOME AND EXPENDITURE 
The Clerk reported that the Council’s receipts for the period 31 March 2014 to 31 January 2015 was £35,632 and the expenditure for the same period was £93,752. A detailed explanation of the figures was submitted.

RESOLVED that the report regarding Payments and Receipts be noted and agreed

. ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT
RESOLVED that the following payments be made:-

(a) HMRC - £931.44 - March deductions

(b) Somerset County Council - £223.73 – Superannuation for Asst. to Clerk

(c) Wellington Self Storage – £110.40 – storage of Christmas Lights
(d) Hinewood - £56 – cleaning bus shelters and windows (Feb.)
(e) TDBC - £12,376.80 – Christmas Lights

(f) Chess - £72.98 – Telephone and Broadband

(g) Zurich - £2,220.40 – Annual Insurance Contract

(h) URC Church - £128.00 – Hire of Hall

(i) Judith Goss - £32 – War Grave flowers

(j) TDBC - £288 – Planning Officer attendance (Oct, Nov, Dec.)

(k) TDBC - £250 – Rental of 28 Fore Street (April-June)

(l) D Clark - £140 – Tonedale Play Area

(m) The Edge - £604 – Council newsletter

(n) Cllr D Mitton - £186.40 – Travelling allowance

(o) Hinewood - £65 -  cleaning bus shelters and windows (March)
The meeting ended at 9.15 p.m. ..........................................
Councillor Dave Mitton 
Mayor
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